
Minutes	of	UUFSD	Board	Meeting		
Tuesday,	March	21,	2017,	7:00	pm	

Rev.	Meghan’s	Office	
	
Board	Members	present:	 	 	 Also	present:	

Alisa	Guralnick,	President	 	 	 Susan	Miller	 	

Mark	Tuller,	Vice	President	 	 	 Lisa	Ackerman	

Heather	Stroud,	Secretary	 	 	 	

Rich	Franzwa	 	 	 	 	 	

Bob	Quick	 	 	 	 	 	

Alison	Schlick	 	

Clint	Stoddard	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	

	

Alisa	convened	the	meeting	at	7:06	pm,	Alisa	read	opening	words,	the	chalice	was	lit,	and	

members	checked	in.	

	

NEW	ACTION	ITEMS	
	

-Heather	to	email	Policy	590	(Donor	Information	Security)	to	Team	G	and	Finance	

Committee.	[DONE	by	Mark]	

	

-All	Board	members	email	Alisa	and	Mark	names	of	20	people	to	include	in	Leadership	

Development	dinner	and	program	to	be	held	April	14-15.	[DONE]	

	

-Alisa	to	send	thank	you	notes	to	Stu	Anderson	for	filling	in	for	Buildings	&	Grounds,	and	to	

the	Personnel	Committee	for	the	salary	recommendations.	[DONE]	

	

OLD	ACTION	ITEMS		
	

-Rev.	Meghan	to	process	information	gathered	from	other	minsters	regarding	best	practices	

for	absentee	voting,	and	report	back	to	Board.	

	

-Mark	to	convene	a	subcommittee	to	consist	of	the	Secretary,	former	Secretary	(Mark),	and	

an	Archivist	(Clint)	to	plan	how	to	implement	the	documentarian	role	in	the	

Communications	Committee	discussion.	

	

- Congregational	Meeting	minutes	to	be	approved	at	June	Congregational	Meeting	
	

- Clint	to	follow	up	with	Barbara	Blomgren	regarding	the	Memorial	Wall	timeline.	
	

DECISION	ITEMS	
	

Adoption	of	Minutes	from	February	Board	Meeting.	Bob	made	a	motion	to	approve	the	
minutes,	which	was	seconded	by	Rich	and	passed	unanimously.	

	

Adoption	of	Resolution	Adopting	Policy	590	(Donor	Information	Security).	After	
discussion,	the	Board	adopted	the	following	resolution:	
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RESOLUTION	 ADOPTING	 POLICY	 590	 (DONOR	 INFORMATION	
SECURITY):	
	
The	Board	of	Directors,	upon	motion	made	by	Alison	Schlick,	duly	

seconded	and	unanimously	adopted	the	following	resolution,	March	21,	

2017:	

	
WHEREAS,	 the	 Finance	 Committee	 has	 drafted	 new	 Policy	 590	 to	
preserve	 the	 confidentiality	 and	 security	 of	 financial	 information	 of	

donors;	and	

	
WHEREAS,	 the	 Board	 agrees	 that	 adopting	 Policy	 590	 is	 in	 the	 best	
interest	of	the	Fellowship.	

	

NOW	THEREFORE	BE	IT:	
	
RESOLVED,	that	Policy	590	(Donor	Information	Security)	is	adopted.		

	
Adoption	of	Resolution	Amending	Policy	142	(Staff	Expense	Authorization).	After	
discussion,	the	Board	adopted	the	following	resolution:	

	

RESOLUTION	 AMENDING	 POLICY	 142	 (STAFF	 EXPENSE	
AUTHORIZATION):	
	
The	Board	of	Directors,	upon	motion	made	by	Heather	Stroud,	duly	

seconded	by	Alisa	Guralnick,	and	unanimously	adopted	the	following	

resolution,	March	21,	2017:	

	
WHEREAS,	 the	 Finance	 Committee	 has	 drafted	 amendments	 to	 Policy	
142	 to	 clarify	 the	 accounts	 from	 which	 staff	 is	 authorized	 to	 make	

expenditures;	and	

	

WHEREAS,	 the	Board	made	 an	 edit	 to	 the	draft	 amendments	 regarding	
expenditures	of	the	Music	Director,	to	delete	the	wage	expense	categories	

except	 the	 accompanist	 with	 an	 added	 parenthetical	 for	 hiring	

substitutes;	and	

	
WHEREAS,	the	Board	agrees	that	the	amendments	to	Policy	142,	with	the	
edits	made	by	the	Board,	are	in	the	best	interest	of	the	Fellowship.	

	

NOW	THEREFORE	BE	IT:	
	
RESOLVED,	 that	 the	 amendments	 to	 Policy	 142	 (Staff	 Expense	
Authorization)	are	adopted.		
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INFORMATION	ITEMS	
	
Update	on	Rev.	Meghan’s	Meeting	with	Ministerial	Fellowship	Committee	Executive	
Committee.	The	Executive	Committee	has	recommended	probation	with	conditions	for	
three	years.	Their	recommendation	will	go	to	the	full	MFC	for	decision.		

	

RE	Report.	Alison	has	made	a	budget	request	for	$1000	for	O.W.L.	training	
	
Adrienne’s	Report.	There	will	be	a	new	member	ceremony	this	Sunday.	
	

Administrator’s	Report.	We	have	268	members.	Tracey	has	requested	an	increased	
budget	for	postage	and	copying.	

	

Music	Director’s	Report.	There	was	a	music	brunch	last	Sunday	and	a	celebration	for	
Monique	Kunewalder.		

	

Parking	Issues.	Bob	reported	that	the	ushers	got	feedback	last	Sunday	that	there	was	no	
parking	available	in	the	main	parking	lot	before	the	second	service.	

	

Insurance	Issues.	Mark	reported	that	the	Finance	Committee	established	workers	
compensation	insurance	coverage	for	volunteers	about	a	year	ago	and	the	Board	adopted	a	

resolution	to	that	effect,	based	on	the	recommendation	of	our	insurance	company.	Now	the	

insurance	company	is	recommending	rescinding	the	resolution	and	instead	relying	on	3	

alternate	sources	of	insurance	for	volunteers:	(1)	primary	health	insurance	of	the	individual	

volunteer;	(2)	excess	medical	coverage	of	the	Fellowship’s	policy;	and	(3)	for	Casas	de	Luz,	

“mission	trip”	insurance	that	it	can	purchase	out	of	its	budget.	The	mission	trip	insurance	is	

approximately	$2500/yr.	The	Board	formed	a	subcommittee	of	Glen,	Alisa,	and	Mark	to	

make	a	final	decision.	

	

Classroom	Project	Update.	Clint	reported	that	the	exterior	work	is	still	ongoing	with	lots	
of	details	left	to	finish.	The	materials	for	the	bathroom	upgrade	are	on	order.	The	Dream	

Builders	team	and	the	Fire	Marshal	met	on	site	(the	Coastal	Commission	rep	was	not	there),	

and	they	are	preparing	a	revised	map	of	what	areas	we	need	to	clear	for	expansion.	Domas	

is	preparing	a	corrected	Environmentally	Sensitive	Habitat	Area	map.		

	

ITEMS	FOR	THOUGHTFUL	DISCUSSION	
	

Personnel	Committee	Salary	Recommendations.	Susan	Miller	and	Lisa	Ackerman	led	the	
discussion.	This	discussion	was	conducted	as	a	confidential	executive	session.	Glen	will	

consider	their	recommendations	in	preparing	the	proposed	congregational	budget.	

	

The	President	declared	the	meeting	adjourned	at	9:22	pm.	The	next	scheduled	Board	

meeting	is	on	Tuesday,	April	18,	from	7:00	to	9:00	pm	at	Rev.	Meghan’s	office.	

	

Respectfully	submitted,	

Heather	Stroud,	Secretary	
	

Attachments:	

• Agenda	for	March	2017	Board	meeting	

• Rev.	Meghan’s	Report	
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• Administrator’s	Report	

• Music	Director’s	Report	

• Financial	Reports	

• Proposed	Amendments	to	Policy	142	

• Proposed	Policy	590	
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UUFSD Board Meeting Agenda 
March 21, 2017 

 
1. Chalice Lighting and Check-in 
2. Opening words (Alisa) 
3. Items for celebration; tracking success  
4. Review and approve minutes and agenda from last board meeting 
5. Report on action items from last month 

a. Information Items Monthly reports: RE, Admin, Dir. Of Connections, Rev. 
M 

• Sent via email; attach to minutes 
b. Monthly reports, as needed, from Committees 

6. Short decision items 
a. Quick updates 

• Mark T: Finance Policy approvals (Policy # 590, Donor Information 
Security, and Policy # 142, Staff Expense Authorization, as attached) 

• Casas De Luz: amended insurance topic regarding liability protection 
(Mark T) 

• Clint / Coastal Commission / update 
• Pledge Drive (Glen) 

 
7. Monthly Financial Review 

 
8. < Break for snacks > 

 
9. Thoughtful discussion topic for the month (8:00 pm) 

a. Personnel Committee: salary recommendations for upcoming budget 
(Heather, Susan Miller) – see attachments 

b. Leadership Development updates (Alisa) 
• Review and discuss list from Christie Turner 
• April 22 Leadership Dinner – agenda, invitations, details 
• Board elections in May- Mark T as President, TBD as VP? 

c. Committee Presentations 
• Next Up:  

1. April- Social Action Justice 
2. May will be for the budget (duh) 

 
10. Leftovers [second thoughts on things, items we forgot, etc.] 
11. Review of action items/decisions 
12. Items for next month’s meeting – if any 
13. Who do we need to thank this month? 

a.  
14. Process check and check out 
15. Adjourn 
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Report to the Board of Directors 
Rev. Meghan Conrad Cefalu 

March 20, 2017 
 
It is Monday 1pm and I’m writing this report on my flight out to Boston to 
meet with the Executive Committee of the Ministerial Fellowship Committee 
of the UUA. I will hopefully know something about what they plan to do about 
me by the time of your meeting tomorrow evening. I’m sorry I will not be able 
to meet with you in person. I’ll be on a flight back home when you are meeting. 
I’ll be in touch with Alisa. I feel all of your support, thank you so much! :)  
 
My main focuses at UUFSD these days are: 

1) Pledge drive. Pledge letters will be emailed this week. We are collecting 
pledges in the service next Sunday (and in the weeks following). I am 
hopeful, as I know you are, that the congregation is feeling energized 
and excited about where we are together and will be inspired to increase 
their current pledges as they are able to help us get all the staff salaries 
up to par.  

2) Leadership development. I’m delighted to be supporting/working with 
Christie Turner and others who have stepped up to help us get proactive 
about recruiting/training leaders. I will be leading a six-week session of 
the class “Serving with Grace” Wednesday evenings 6:30-8pm beginning 
on April 12th. If you have not already taken the class I strongly 
recommend you do if you can. It helps shift our thinking about 
volunteering at the fellowship from grudging chore (I hope you don’t 
really feel that way…!)  to inspiring spiritual practice of service and love. 
And it's fun! I’m also looking forward to the Board-lead dinner/brunch 
with potential leaders on April 22nd.  

3) Strengthening the Worship Team. We will be having our 2nd bi-monthly 
Worship Workshop on Saturday the 25th. We will once again focus on 
skill building in both worship creation and “pulpit presence”. As a result 
of the last Workshop four new people have joined the team and will be 
groomed to become Worship Associates. I am also hoping to involve 
the WT in several other ways to contribute besides the task of Worship 
Associate on Sunday mornings. These are: research, brainstorming 
sessions, beautification of the worship space/worship arts, leading plays, 
and writing for worship.  

4) I am currently in the process of staff evaluations. One down, three to go! 
These will be completed in the next couple of weeks.  
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5) FYI - I’ll be heading to Tucson for my UUMA spring meeting March 
29-30 followed by District Assembly March 30-April 2. Then I’ll be at 
camp de Benneville with the congregation the following weekend.  

 
As always, I am very grateful for your leadership, dedication and 
commitment to the Fellowship. I continue to feel more and more 
connected to this place and to the people as our relationship with one 
another shifts to a more long-term commitment. It feels good. :) 
 
Blessings and love, 
Rev. Meghan 
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ADMINISTRATOR’S	REPORT	TO	THE	BOARD	–	MARCH	2017	
	

MEMBERSHIP	STATISTICS		
	

	 	 Total	number	of	members:	 	 268	 	

	 	 	 Members	emeritus:	 	 6	

	 	 	 Pledging	friends:		 	 9	

	 	 	 Friends:		 	 	 44	

	 	 	

As	of			3/15/2017	-	Total	number	of	members,	pledging	friends	and	friends:	327			

	
SUNDAY	ATTENDANCE	2/12/17	–	3/12/17	
	
Date	 Age	Group	 9:00am	 11:00am	
	 NOTE:	Beginning	February	5th,	only	adults	will	be	counted,	

refer	to	R.E.	report	for	children	
February	12	 Adult	 60	 142	
	 	 	 	
February	19	 Adult	 28	 97	
	 	 	 	
February	26	 Adult	 63	 138	
	 	 	 	
March	5	 Adult	 56	 126	
	 	 	 	
March	12	 Adult	 35	 145	
	
SITE	USE	AND	RENTALS	
	
Baby	Blessing	on	April	9

th
.	Rev.	Jim	Grant	will	officiate.	

	
MEMBERSHIP	CHANGES	
	
John	Planteen	told	Adrienne	McCord	he	will	not	be	returning	to	the	Fellowship	

(he	has	moved	out	 of	 the	 area)	 but	 he	has	 not	 formally	 contacted	me	 (which	

Adrienne	encouraged	him	to	do).	If	the	Board	is	okay	with	it,	I	will	remove	him	

as	a	member.	

	
	

Respectfully	submitted,	

	 	

	 Tracey	Weiss	

	 Congregational	Administrator		
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Addendum	to	March	2017	Board	Report	
	
	
I	had	our	bookkeeper	pull	the	Admin	Budget	Report	and	the	below	categories	are	over	

budget:	

	

Postage:	 142.6%	over	budget		

	

12	newsletters	by	snail	mail	each	week,	24	stamps	at	a	total	cost	of	$11.28.	Total:	$586.56	

per	year.	

	

The	newsletters	are	the	bulk	of	the	postage	expenditures.	We	do	not	send	enough	of	them	at	

one	time	to	qualify	for	bulk	mail	so	I	don’t	imagine	this	will	change.	

	

Copier:		 104.2%	over	budget	

	

The	committees	use	the	copier	to	make	color	copies.	In	the	past	we	were	not	applying	these	

copies	to	their	committees	but	last	quarter	Glen	gave	us	the	go-ahead	to	do	so.	Hopefully,	

this	will	slow	down	our	overage	at	the	end	of	the	year.		

	

Also,	Rev.	Meghan	likes	to	do	the	occasional	color	Order	of	Service	which	adds	to	our	copier	

costs.	

	

I	would	like	to	suggest	that	we	increase	that	the	postage	and	copier	budgets	to	more	

accurately	reflect	what	we	are	currently	spending.	
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Director of Connections Report 
 
As you noticed from last month’s report and current updates-February and March have 
been very busy and incredibly productive for membership activities! On March 26th we 
will formally recognize many of our new members during our second service. 
 
Something new we are doing is hosting a wee reception prior to the recognition to make 
the event even more special for new members. An opportunity to bring their families for 
a light breakfast and gathering with Rev Meghan and I, then Rev Meghan will lead us all 
through a ‘walk through’ of the ceremony. 
 
Having a monthly orientation has proved to be very helpful in sharing our fellowship 
with the visitors. Our next New to UU Orientation is on April 23rd. I still have room for 
one membership host/refreshment helper if any of the BOD would like to sit in and see 
how it works.  
 
We have been holding monthly orientations for 6 months and its working! It helps me get 
to know the visitors, even if they are not yet on a membership path, and has helped the 
folks that attend form friendships that encourage them to come to service more frequently 
and get more involved. Yay! I will continue to host these monthly with other membership 
committee members and Rev Meghan (when she is available). 
 
We had a new member mixer on February 25th that was so popular I'm adding them to the 
calendar on a bi-annual schedule, as well as some informal ‘newer member’ gatherings 
throughout the year. It was a wonderful way to introduce our new members to one 
another and it also enabled us to invite a few dedicated longer-term members as a token 
of our appreciation for them. 
 
Rev Meghan and I hosted our quarterly workshop for prospective members on March 4th 

and had a strong turnout. In addition to 14 guests, we had 8 fellowship leaders invited to 
share about their activities and committees. We continue to model and create a workshop 
for new members that is informative, organized and interesting. If you’re interested in 
specific takeaways from this event, please reach out. I have heaps of notes and would 
love input from those who have time/energy to brainstorm. 
 
I'm happy to share we have added a dozen new members this quarter. Of which four are 
young adults, (whoo hooo!) three are members who have returned to the fellowship after 
years away. 
 
Just as important as adding new members into our family has been retaining our current 
membership. According to UUA reps and membership folks, retaining membership 
numbers and actually adding members in this critical time is something worth noting. 
Although it's tough to get statistics, in many cases congregations who are experiencing 
upheavals such as a change in number of services, capital campaigns and or search for a 
new minister often report drops in membership. UUFSD is going through all of those 
changes, yet did not have a dramatic reduction in current membership- we are actually 
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growing. This says a lot about our membership tactics, leaders (like the UU BOD!) and 
of course our own Rev. Meghan! Congrats and kudos to all! From our founding member 
families to the newest visitor, the love and friendliness of this congregation is evident. 
 
What have I/we been doing to reach out to our current membership? Glad you asked! 
Some outreach has included in person meetings, meals, coffee and zoo meetups, 
volunteers helped me with phone calls and special emails to those we haven't seen in a 
while. A few members we reached hadn’t attended service in a while, but came within a 
week or two of the call. I think even when they don’t answer the phone, members 
appreciate being recognized and ‘seen’. For me, in my role, it’s a win-win, because the 
more I reach out the more I learn about members the more they can get connected and 
involved. It also helps us locate those who may need some pastoral care or a ‘buddy’ for 
ride sharing, as has been the case with a couple of our older adults. We will continue this 
outreach. I’m creating a calendar of sorts, so that we are reaching out to members at least 
once a year for a social/goodwill call…one that has nothing to do with pledging and/or a 
vote. Please let me know if you’d like to volunteer to call ten members this 
year.(yep, just ten!) 
 
Our buddy program is off to a running start. I'm still looking forward to hearing from 
some board members who would like to be a buddy in the future. The pilot program 
resulted in three of our new remembers having buddies and it appears they are getting 
involved at a rapid pace and seemingly more assimilated into our fellowship than those 
without buddies. 
 
Additionally, with the support of Rev Meghan and Christie Turner and the leadership 
development team we are encouraging new members to get involved in leadership and or 
organizing roles at the very beginning of their membership…as a path towards greater 
spiritual growth as well as a way to immerse themselves in our fellowship. It's been 
delightful to see them get involved and to see them take lead on activities including some 
rather popular initiatives such as the upcoming young adult dinner, the indivisible group, 
and re-invigorated Sunday craft meet up. 
 
A new idea that came out of an orientation, then the workshop earlier this month was an 
Inter Generation group, which will include our YA and Senior group and all in between. 
A discussion group, it is in nascent stage, I’ll share more when I know! 
 
I've been working with our new communications committee chair to help members with 
their submissions as well as creating some best practices for the website. Comm Comm 
has started to shadow some of the meetings, including Pastoral Care UUFSD and 
Stewardship/pledge drive so that we can brainstorm new ways to communicate the 
messaging of our group(s). 
 
We are looking good for Camp de Benneville with many new campers coming this year 
for the first time! I’m facilitating a ‘Serving with Grace’ workshop again and helping 
with the Talent Show. (attending camp? Sign up now with your act!) 
 



	 12	

Plans are underway for our Volunteer Appreciation event on April 22nd with over 40 
people RSVP’d, a rock and roll band booked, BBQ (including vegan options) and some 
other fun activities. Unfortunately, many of our very dedicated volunteers will be out of 
town, so after this big event, I’ll plan another thank you event in the summer, something 
with the Fun and Fellowship committee, most likely a dance party/potluck. 
 
Adrienne 
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Music Report to the UUFSD Board, March 20, 2017 
 

1. The choir hosted a very successful brunch with more than enough food this past Sunday, 
pulling in $475. Alisa and Marylou organized. During the brunch Monique was honored 
for her past and continuing service with spoken and sung tributes, flowers, and a huge 
card made by Alison C.  She was thrilled and touched. 
 

2. Lynne, Monique, and Jorge Roman Kurth, violinist, gave a gorgeous concert March 4 of 
unique musical selections, raising over $800. benefiting UUFSD Concert Fund. We are 
grateful to these musicians and to Vicky for organizing and publicizing. 
 

3. A Music Committee has still not been formed due to everyone’s busy schedules. Gloria 
Xefos and I have been working on the most urgent piece, forming a Music Library sub-
committee; and I have reached out to several people for other jobs as well.  This project is 
in process, but is time consuming, and requiring responses from others who may already 
be quite busy. As of yet, a full committee is not in place.  However, meanwhile, angels do 
abound and efforts are made to help me.  A few examples: Wenda has agreed to organize 
Summer Singers. Eleanor is doing lots of music filing and copying. Stu has rigged up a 
light so that Caroline DeMar can see at rehearsals. He is looking at further lighting issues 
(there are dark spots in the hall making it difficult for some members to see), continues 
always to help with sound, and he will be dealing with the Founders Hall closet to make 
it more user friendly for us. Choir members are setting up and putting away chairs, and 
generally closing up shop so that I can get out of there quickly on Thursday nights.  
 

4. We are lucky to have talented musicians in the congregation -the band, the choir, pianists, 
and soloists and instrumentalists who step up regularly to provide special music.  Many 
members of the choir often sing both services when they are officially called for only 
one. This is a huge service, as the music is chosen to coincide with the sermon topic. 
Thus when the same music is sung at both services, it prevents me from having to find a 
different piece that might be performed by a soloist. I have no trouble finding music for 
services thanks to the considerable talent and willingness of so many to contribute.   
 

5. A Music Sunday is planned for June 4 with songs of peace, including some from 
countries banned from entering the U.S. 
 

Respectfully, 
Chris Lehman 
Director of Music 
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